NEWTON SOLNEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY, APRIL 9, 2010, AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL

Present: D Buchanan (chairman), Mrs A Topliss (vice-chairman), F Hill, G Plowman, Mrs J Shorthouse, Mrs D Smith.

In attendance: A Parker (clerk), Councillor M Ford and five parishioners.

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Parishioners indicated that their attendance was due to concern over the future of the village recreation ground. It was agreed that standing orders would be lifted when this item came under discussion as part of the agenda.

POLICE, DISTRICT AND COUNTY MATTERS

Councillor Ford reported that there had been two road traffic accidents in the parish in which cars had overturned. No serious injuries had been reported.

PART 1 – NON-EXEMPT INFORMATION

1/10 Apologies for absence were received from councillors Mrs S Ellis, Mrs H Wheeler and J Bladon.

2/10 Variation of order of business. No change was made.

3/10 Declarations of interest. None were made.

4/10 Minutes of the previous meeting were circulated, read and approved as a true record by the chairman.

5/10 To determine if any items should be taken with the public excluded. 

No items were deemed necessary for discussion in Part 2.

6/10 New parish council clerk.

The chairman welcomed the new parish clerk. 

7/10 Matters arising from the minutes of the previous meeting.

New school road warning sign. The chairman said that, as far as he was aware, the new sign had still not been activated. Councillor Ford said he would enquire at the county council about an activation date.

Footpath bridge. Action to remedy the dilapidated state of a plank footbridge on a public footpath beside the River Trent was still awaited. The clerk reported numerous other problems on public footpaths in the parish, including two broken stiles and a locked gate barring a path. It was agreed that the clerk should contact Derbyshire County Council’s footpaths officer, Dave Atkin. Councillor Ford would also pursue the matter.

Bus shelter window. A request had been made by parishioners for a frosted glass pane in the bus shelter opposite the Unicorn Inn to be replaced by a clear glass pane so passengers could see the bus for Burton approaching. This request had been passed to South Derbyshire District Council and the parish council was still awaiting a response. It was agreed that the clerk should contact the district council to ask if any action was pending.

Tree-planting. The tree-planting arranged with Jeremy Winter had still not taken place. It was agreed that Councillor Hill would contact Mr Winter to ask if this could go ahead as soon as conveniently possible.

Community  Speedwatch. The parish council was in receipt of a letter from Derbyshire Constabulary concerning the relaunch of the community speedwatch scheme. It was agreed that the parish council should support the scheme, and offer to take part subject to the recruitment of sufficient volunteers from the parish. It was agreed to indicate to Derbyshire Constabulary that the parish council would like to take part in the scheme and to place an appeal in the village hall newsletter for volunteers.

Standing orders were suspected and parishioner David Tidy was asked to comment, in his capacity as a leading campaigner for traffic safety measures in the parish, on the viability of the community speedwatch scheme and other action taken in the parish. Mr Tidy said he welcomed the installation of the new VAS sign on the B5008. He said the sign had been erected in “the wrong place” but was “better than nothing.” He expressed doubt as to the effectiveness of the community speedwatch scheme but welcomed the parish council’s support for the scheme.

8/10 Clerk’s report. 

South Derbyshire District Council had agreed to allow the parish council an additional two weeks from today to prepare a draft of the accounts in order that concurrent expenses for the year just ended could be calculated.

The parish council was no longer registered for PAYE following the resignation of the previous clerk.

9/10 Chairman’s report

The chairman was in receipt of a letter from Miss Jennifer Haynes enquiring whether the parish council intended to support the annual Christmas tree festival. It was agreed that the parish council should indicate its willingness to support the event and that it would be represented on the organising committee by Councillor Plowman. Councillor Plowman said he would not be available to attend the next meeting of the committee but would attend subsequent meetings. Meanwhile, the clerk would reply to Miss Haynes indicating the parish council’s willingness to support the event.

The chairman was in receipt of the crime report from the area police community support officer. The report indicated that no crimes had been reported in Newton Solney in the period just ended.

The chairman had received complaints from parishioners concerning the dumping of grass cuttings on verges in the village. An appeal had previously been placed in the village hall newsletter asking for this to cease and it was agreed to place a further, “more strongly worded” appeal. Councillor Ford said that if the individual concerned contacted South Derbyshire District Council he could be eligible for an additional brown waste bin. Alternatively, the district council could supply waste bags for the disposal of the cuttings.

11/10 Newton Solney Recreation Ground.

After parishioners attending the meeting indicated that they were not fully aware of the circumstances currently affecting the village recreation ground the chairman gave a resume of events.

 The recreation ground had been given to the parish in the 1970s but unfortunately documentation relating to the gift of the land to the parish was not available to the parish council. The parish council had initially been made a trustee of the land for a short period during which conveyancing was completed. Following this, a management committee was appointed which oversaw the maintenance and operation of the recreation ground for many years. In recent years the committee had gone into abeyance and the parish council had taken over responsibility for the running of the field. This included payment for grass cutting and third party liability insurance. The parish council had also taken part in the organisation of the annual cricket match of the field and paid for insurance cover for the event.

Playing equipment on the field had been provided by South Derbyshire District Council and existing playing equipment on the field remained the property of and the responsibility of the district council. 

A motion had been passed by the parish council in 2009 to the effect that the parish council would continue to manage the recreation ground until such time that willing parishioners came forward to reconstitute the management committee.

Following this, amid concern that the field could be vulnerable to occupation by travellers, the parish council had endeavoured to improve the security of the land. During discussions on how this might be achieved, it had come to the parish council’s attention that the land was not registered with the Land Registry and enquiries were made with a view to doing this. From these enquiries it had emerged that an owner of the land needed to be identified in order that registration may take place.

A Burton solicitor, Talbot and Company, of 148 High Street, was in possession of documentation relating to the ownership of the land but had told the parish council that it was not able to release the information without the permission of the trustees. Of the original three trustees, only one, Mr Dick Falder, still survived but Mr Falder had declined to give his permission to Talbot and Company for documentation relating to the land to be released to the parish council. Mr Falder had also declined the parish council’s request for information relating to the responsibilities of the trustees. Instead, Mr Falder had indicated that it was intention to appoint two new trustees, Dick Steele and Scott Muir.

Mr Falder had indicated that he wished the parish council to continue to fund the management of the land. However, the National Association of Local Councils had advised the parish council that, legally, it was not able to spend public funds on land over which it had no tenure. Were it to continue to do so under the existing circumstances it would be acting outside the law, and it would be deemed that the parish council, both collectively and individually, would be exposed to acting in ultra vires.

The parish council had received a letter from Mr Falder and the proposed new trustees dated March 14, 2010, indicating that, unless the parish council agreed by March 29 to continue to pay for insuring, maintaining and registering the land and to cover the costs involved in appointing the new trustees, they would close the recreation ground to the public. This was despite the parish council chairman having made it clear at meetings with Mr Falder and Mr Steele was the parish council was not legally able to make such an undertaking under the current circumstances.

At the conclusion of the chairman’s resume, Councillor Mrs Topliss said that the parish council’s wish was for the recreation ground to continue to be available for public use and for the land to be both properly maintained and insured for general use.

The chairman referred to an offer made by Mr Falder and the proposed new trustees in their letter of March 14 to enter into a rolling 10-year lease agreement with the parish council which would enable the parish council to legally resume its administration of the land. However, the chairman said he had been advised that any lease agreement would need to be for a minimum of 21 years in order that the parish council had sufficient tenure over the land to enable it to apply for any grant assistance which might become available in the future. Councillor Ford said that organisations such as Sport England, which offered grant assistance for the support of playing fields, would not be inclined to make such a grant to Newton Solney Parish Council unless it has long-term tenure over the land.

Councillor Mrs Smith said that the trustee and proposed trustees might reasonably be expected to “meet the parish council halfway” by making documentation relating to the trusteeship of the land available for the parish council’s inspection so that “progress could be made.”

Councillor Hill said that the parish council was endeavouring to secure the future of the recreation ground for the benefit of the community.

Councillor Plowman said the parish would willingly continue to fund the management and insurance of the land so long as it was in a position whereby it was legally able to do so.

The chairman said it would be of considerable assistance to the parish council if Mr Falder would make details of the trust available for inspection. The best resolution to the problem would then be for Mr Falder to appoint the parish council as sole trustee of the land.

Councillor Mrs Topliss said that, from the council’s annual precept of £4,400, it spent £400 per annum on grass cutting on the recreation ground and £500 on insurance, representing a significant proportion of the budget.

Councillor Ford asked what information was available regarding the involvement of Mr Steele and Mr Muir. The chairman replied that, as sole trustee, Mr Falder could appoint as many additional trustees as he wished and had nominated Mr Steele and Mr Muir. As previously stated, Mr Falder had called on the parish council to meet any expense involved in the appointment of the new trustees and for the registration of the land but the parish council was not willing to approve this expenditure. 

The chairman said that, if Mr Falder was willing to pass sole trusteeship to the parish council, the parish council would be able to cover the necessary expense involved in doing this.

Councillor Hill suggested that the parish council should write to Mr Falder mentioning these two options and offering Mr Falder the opportunity to meet with the parish council for further discussions should he so wish.

The chairman asked the parish council what its position should be if Mr Falder and his proposed co-trustees and it was agreed that, if this proved to be the case, full responsibility for all matters relating to the recreation ground should be placed back with the trustees.

It was agreed that the parish council should write a without prejudice letter to Mr Falder seeking further discussions between the parish council and the trustee and proposed trustees. The parish council should indicate that, while it would be prepared to discuss entering into a lease agreement, its preferred option would be for the parish council to be made sole trustee of the land. The letter should also indicate to Mr Falder that if the land was leased to the parish council then responsibility for meeting  the costs of appointing the new trustees and of registering the land would remain with the trustees.

It was agreed that the clerk should write to Mr Falder outlining the parish council’s position and also to Derbyshire County Council explaining that, because of the current circumstances, it would not yet be possible to enter into a new agreement regarding grass-cutting on the land.

12/10 To receive reports from parish councillors

Newton Solney Village Hall Committee

Mrs Topliss attended both an ordinary and the annual meeting of the Newton Solney Village Hall Committee and reported on both meetings.

Mercia Safer Neighbourhood Area 2 Meeting

Councillor Hill attended a Mercia Safer Neighbourhood Area 2 Meeting on March 15 and reported on the meeting.

13/10 Notification of future meetings

A Mercia Safer Neighbourhood Area 2 Meeting was to take place at 6.30pm on Monday, June 7, at Stenson Fields Primary School. It was agreed to decide whether the council should be represented and, if so, by whom, at the May meeting of the parish council.

14/10 Willington Raft Race

It was agreed to grant permission to the organisers of the Willington Raft Race to make use of the Common Land, Newton Solney, subject to the receipt of a donation of £50.

15/10 Village Project

Councillor Mrs Topliss said that South Derbyshire District Council had carried out clearing work on a watercourse at the Common Land. The work had been overseen by the council’s Mr Chris Payne and it was agreed to write to Mr Payne to express the parish council’s satisfaction with the work.

16/10 Planning applications and decisions

The following planning applications were considered:

The erection of an extension (amendment to previously approved application  9/2009/0653) at 6 The Ridge, Newton Solney

Felling and other tree works at 13 and 24 Newton Park.

No objection was raised to either application.

17/10 Correspondence

1- Land Registry - Registering Your Property - circular dated March 22, 2010

2- South Derbyshire District Council - LDF Core Strategy - notice of extension of consultation period - letter dated March 26, 2010.

3- South Derbyshire District Council - Rosliston Forestry Centre activities - five handbills.

4- Derbyshire Constabulary - Section Inspector A Sandeman leaving Swadlincote - letter dated March 10, 2010.

5- Derbyshire Children's Holiday Centre - request for support from Bill Tomlinson, chairman - letter dated March 12, 2010.

6- Society of Local Council Clerks - notice of forthcoming course, "Managing Paper", Monday, April 26, 2010, Chilwell, Nottingham - letter dated March 11, 2010.

The request for financial support from the Derbyshire Children's Holiday Centre was discussed and it was agreed to forward a donation of £25.

Finance

Accounts for payment

001 Clerk’s expenses £22.95 - approved

Monies received

South Derbyshire District Council – parish precept (half-year) £2,200.

18/10 Appointment of internal auditor

The clerk reported that he was in receipt of a list of internal auditors from DALC and it was agreed that the clerk should appoint an internal auditor from the list.

19/10 Agenda items for the May, 2010, ordinary parish meeting

Consideration of grant assistance available from Mercia Safer Neighbourhood Area 2

20/10

Dates and venue of next meeting and annual parish meeting

The ordinary parish council meeting for May, 2010, and the annual parish meeting will take place on Friday, May 14, in the main hall of Newton Solney Village Hall.

There being no further business the chairman declared the meeting closed at 9.10pm.
